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October 6, 2005

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the Council’s consideration is an ordinance requesting a supplemental appropriation for the relocation of the Waterfront Streetcar Maintenance Facility.  The construction of the Olympic Sculpture Park will be a major new asset for the region.  Unfortunately, the new green space and center for art requires the relocation of the maintenance facility for the streetcar.

Over the past few months we have been working collaboratively with staff from the City of Seattle, the Port of Seattle and the Seattle Art Museum to find a new location for the maintenance facility.  We have explored a number of options and locations, most recently collaborating with the Port of Seattle and City of Seattle on a north extension for the streetcar service.  However, the high cost of that $20 million option, and the relatively low ridership anticipated during Alaskan Way Viaduct construction, led us to search for other solutions.

We have now identified a new location for the replacement facility.  The proposal involving the Center of Pioneer Square LLC and developer Gregory B. Smith offers an excellent site for the facility and the opportunity for more market rate housing and retail space at a prominent Pioneer Square location.

The term sheet attached to the ordinance sets forth the terms and conditions under which the maintenance facility would become part of a mixed use development adjacent to Occidental Park in Pioneer Square.  Following approval of the supplemental appropriation, a detailed lease will be developed between Center of Pioneer Square LLC and the county.  The proposed lease will be forwarded to the Council for approval.  The advantage of the term sheet is that project development can continue in order to minimize the time that the Waterfront Streetcar may be out of service.  

This ordinance has been carefully constructed to require Council approval of the final lease before the bulk of the funds can be expended.  Through a separate ordinance, I am also requesting approval of the agreement between the Seattle Art Museum and the county for demolition of the existing maintenance facility.  Waterfront streetcar service is scheduled to be suspended on November 18, 2005. 

The Waterfront Streetcar has been an important part of our community since it opened in 1982.  The late Seattle City Councilmember, George Benson, had the dream of providing service along the waterfront and made that dream a reality.  Since then the streetcar has provided service to thousands of residents and tourists every year.  With the extension of the service in 1990 the streetcar now links the International District/Chinatown, Pioneer Square and Waterfront neighborhoods. 
Our goal is to support the Olympic Sculpture Park, of which the county is a funding partner, while saving the streetcar.  The supplemental appropriation and subsequent approval of a lease agreement guided by the term sheet will accomplish these two goals.  

The Pioneer Square site is directly adjacent to the streetcar tracks on Main Street and was the highest rated site in a study conducted by Metro Transit in October 2004.  Locating the new maintenance facility on this site will enable the county to resume full operations of the current streetcar line, and will provide the capability to support service should the line be extended in the future.  In addition, the development proposed by Center of Pioneer Square LLC also offers the opportunity to provide badly needed market rate housing in the Pioneer Square neighborhood as well as retail services that will open directly onto Occidental Park.

The term sheet includes provisions that cap the cost of the maintenance facility at $9 million.  The county contribution is $7 million for the development of the facility. Funding for the remaining portion of the facility will come from the City of Seattle and the Port of Seattle who are each contributing $1 million.  The attached ordinance provides appropriation authority for the county’s commitment to the project.  The $9 million total cost of the facility will provide for our needs now and in the future.

In addition to the $7 million contribution to the maintenance facility, Metro Transit is also requesting $500,000 to fund due diligence activities including the development of project specifications, design and construction oversight and relocation costs. 

The term sheet calls for the county to enter into a lease with the developer that will provide the option to buy out the lease.  The term sheet notes that the county anticipates exercising that option one year after the facility is completed, which will lower our overall long-term cost of ownership.  

 With approval of the supplemental appropriation we can continue moving forward and hope to have a facility up and running within 18 to 24 months.  This would allow resumption of Waterfront Streetcar service prior to the beginning of Alaskan Way Viaduct construction. 

Should you have questions about the appropriation or the term sheet, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager of the Metro Transit Division at 206-684-1619.  Executive staff would also be glad to meet with you to provide more detail on the agreement and the facility and answer any questions you might have.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

David Hopkins, Regional Transportation Manager, Executive Office


Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT

